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1. Opening

Jeppe welcomed the regulators to the CRCC (cross-regional coordination committee) and explained the setup of this group in more detail. The CRCC will function as the steering committee for the NWE day-ahead price coupling project from the regulators side with Bundesnetzagentur and DERA leading the project management. Participants are NRAs from the NWE region (Northern, CWE, GB). Lead NRAs from the remaining electricity regions are invited as observers, as well as the Swiss regulator, a representative from other market coupling projects (HU-SZ-CZ coupling) and ACER.

The approach of BNetzA and DERA was a step to make this group/body more formal. There will though be no formal statutes for the body (e.g. voting rules). This approach was generally accepted and it was noted that it is a similar setup as for the NWE Intraday project.
The topic of the integration of Switzerland into the CWE price coupling was touched upon.  It seems that this would also have an effect on the ITVC coupling, i.e. EMCC would need information on transmission capacities for the Swiss borders and the Swiss order book. Less clear is the effect on the NWE project timetable. It was agreed to ask TSOs and PXS about this and to inquire about possible effects on the NWE price coupling project.

2. Status of the cross-regional roadmap
Thomas presented the cross-regional roadmap for day-ahead market coupling, which was updated after the latest AESAG meetings.

Regarding stakeholder (TSO and PX) commitment, Thomas reported that TSOs and PXs see the roadmap as a big challenge. As they did not develop a detailed common project plan yet, they made no commitment to the feasibility of the roadmap yet.
Jan-Welf underlined that the original 2012 deadline for NWE price coupling is coming from ENTSO-E and that it is important to hold on to the deadline.  The CRCC shall be used to develop a common regulator viewpoint in order to ensure timely decision making from regulators and to be a stronger voice in the process.

3.1 Approval process for the PCR algorithm

​
The individual NRAs shortly presented the respective national processes for an approval of the algorithm. 

In general NRAs’ mandate to approve differs from country to country. There were different views on the responsibilities and powers the third package gives to NRAs with regard to approval of the algorithm.

The regulators from Great Britain, Austria, France, Denmark, Hungary, Switzerland and Germany expect a formal approval process for the algorithm as part of the capacity allocation mechanism. The regulator in Belgium will ask the national TSO for a high-level description of the algorithm and follow up after the implementation. The regulators in Sweden and Finland do not expect to conduct a formal approval of the algorithm. The Norwegian regulator has issued a general license to operate to Nord Pool Spot and will monitor whether Nord Pool Spot lives up to the criteria in general - but will not approve the algorithm ex-ante.           

The approval process can have different aspects. Some regulators require TSOs for an external opinion of the algorithm, to require simulations to proof robustness or to prove the benefits of the use of the algorithm.

After a tour de table, regulators discussed different conditions and relevant information that is necessary to approve the PCR algorithm. As a minimum regulators should receive a high-level description of the algorithm from PXs and TSOs. In principal all details of the algorithm must be available for information.

Before approval, it has to be shown to regulators, that the algorithm is running stable and is producing robust and efficient results also in extreme market situations. Simulation results of the algorithm using historical data (also including critical days) is considered as a minimum-condition.

After the discussion it was agreed that BNetzA and DERA will produce a list of questions to TSOs and PXs to answer at the next IG meeting 26 October. Furthermore BNetzA and DERA will produce a note/paper describing the different processes, conditions and suggest further steps toward a common coordinated approval of the PCR algorithm as foreseen in the cross-regional roadmap. Also, ACER shall be heard on their opinion on this process.
3.2 Approval of cost recovery arrangements

Different possibilities on cost recovery were discussed including those which were mentioned in other forums. There was no clearly preferred solution and it was concluded that more information is needed in order to give guidance on this topic. However,  the cost for the currently running ITVC solution provided by EMCC could be used as a benchmark. TSOs and PXs shall be asked to define and specify the different cost types of the implementation and operation of price coupling. DERA and BNetzA will include this in the questions towards TSO and PXs. Based on this DERA and BNetzA will later produce a note/paper describing the cost issue from a regulatory perspective.
3.3 Approval of interim government arrangements

It was not focused on the contractual arrangements between TSOs and PXs. 
4.     Assurance and commitment towards PCR
At the last IG meeting in June PXs underlined the need for regulatory assurance on the PCR model. It was discussed if a further signal / paper shall be made. It was mentioned that TSOs should be the ones to decide if the PCR algorithm is the best solution. 

It was said that implicitly it is kind of obvious that there is commitment towards the PCR model as there is no realistic alternative present. If EUROPEX makes a proposal, NRAs will consider this objectively. This is the only form of commitment that can be made right now. But considering the deadline for the internal market and (missing) alternatives, it seems highly unlikely not to choose the PCR for price coupling.

If the cooperation with PXs fails somehow, EMCC could be a backup solution. This option has to be further elaborated.

5. Losses on DC interconnectors

The topic of losses on interconnectors was discussed briefly. NVE produced a paper on the issue within the Northern Europe RCC. The paper shall be further improved shortly to give it a more general character. This can then be discussed amongst regulators and later on TSOs and PXs.

Jan-Welf mentioned that the ambition should be a coordinated solution for all European DC interconnectors. Still different options on different interconnectors could be possible.

6. Next meetings

There will be an IG meeting in Copenhagen 26 October, where TSOs and PXs should answer to the questions that NRAs have towards the price coupling project (see section 3.1) . 

It was also discussed that an SG meeting / stakeholder workshop could be held in for both day-ahead and Intraday. This was collectively agreed on, with the ambition of such a meeting late November/early December. 

[Update: SG meeting will be hosted by Ofgem and take place in London on December 9th.]

7. AOB

Jeppe described the situation about EMCC terminating their contracts with cable owners. This was due to high collaterals that EMCC has to deliver in order to trade at the exchanges. The current arrangements were apparently no longer viable.

There has to be found a solution to the problem very soon, as the contracts terminate end of October. The status is that the arrangements are close to be signed by all parts. Northern Europe regulators will push the parties to give another update on the status and if necessary organize a high level meeting.

